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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of May 26, 2005

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Lentz called the regular meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Jameel, Kerwin, and Lentz


Absent:
Commissioner Hunter


Also Present:
Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Commissioner Hawawini moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR
1. Approval of Draft Minutes of April 28, 2005


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the April 28 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Lentz said the Planning Commission received a number of emails and letters regarding items appearing on the agenda, including those from Philip Batchelder, San Bruno Mountain Watch; Robert W. Floerke, Department of Fish and Game; Tim Garcia, Fence Pro; and Beth Grossman.

OLD BUSINESS
1. PUBLIC HEARING:  3710-3760 Bayshore Boulevard; Use Permit UP-1-02, Design Permit DP-1-02, and Use Permit UP-1-03, Revised Initial Study/Mitigated Negative Declaration for 30 residential condominium units with additional grading for geologic/geotechnical studies and possible buried drilled pier wall, debris catchment devices, and V-ditches; Charles & Judy Ng, Best Design & Construction Co., applicants & owners; APN 007-350-040 through -090

Senior Planner Tune said the purpose of the hearing at this meeting is for the Planning Commission to decide whether to recommend that the City Council approve the proposed revised mitigated negative declaration and development agreement for the 30-unit project currently on appeal before the City Council.  The development agreement provides that three of the units will be affordable to moderate-income households, and two units will be affordable to low-income households.  The development agreement also calls for a financial contribution of $375,000 in three installments at specific benchmarks during the project, with a specific deadline for the last installment.


Senior Planner Tune reported that the City received detailed comments on the proposed revised mitigated negative declaration from Brian Gaffney and Philip Batchelder, and staff responses are included in the staff report.  Senior Planner Tune said that based on those comments, the staff prepared some revised and new conditions of approval for the project, and he drew attention to Pages G.1.18 and G.1.19 of the agenda report.  He noted the conditions include detailed requirements for the accessway grading, erosion and sediment control, and a bond to cover the costs of restoring the site after the grading.  Senior Planner Tune said the documents also include a list of the Bay Area Air Quality Management District’s dust control measures with customized provisions to address concerns about erosion resulting from watering for dust control.


Senior Planner Tune recommended that the Planning Commission adopt Resolution UP-1-02/DP-1-02/UP-1-03-A, recommending that the City Council to adopt the revised mitigated declaration and approve the development agreement.


Chairman Lentz drew attention to the second paragraph on Page G.1.8 expressing staff’s opinion that there is no substantial evidence that the project’s significant environmental impacts cannot be mitigated below significance.  He clarified that the conclusion was based on the geotechnical review by URS and the City’s own peer review analysis.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the mitigations recommended by the geotechnical consultants appear to be sufficient to address the impacts.  He said that with construction of the accessway, the geotechnical consultants will be able to conduct borings and finalize the design of the pier wall, catchment areas, and retaining walls.


Commissioner Hawawini noted that if new problems are discovered during the test borings, there will be time for the consultants to conduct further study and refine the plans.  Senior Planner Tune noted the conditions of approval call for two distinct steps:  one grading permit for the geotechnical exploration and another grading permit for the project itself, giving the City an opportunity to re-examine the basic assumptions for the project grading permit.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicants.


George Silvestri, attorney for the applicants, introduced Ray Rice, geotechnical engineer from URS, Mr. Ng, and the project architect.


Mr. Silvestri stated that although the applicants had input in the drafting of the development agreement, the applicants objected to Section 4 on Page 9, requiring the project to become part of the San Bruno Mountain Area Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) and pay HCP fees.  He clarified the applicants were willing to abide by whatever constraints are imposed by regulations, but was not willing to enter into contractual obligations beyond what the regulatory process requires. 


Mr. Silvestri drew attention to the letter from the County Counsel’s office at Page G.1.58 of the meeting packet, identifying the amount of the current HCP annual assessment.  He said that if the project is required to join the HCP, the applicants would want to specify that any costs beyond those identified in the letter would come out of the applicants’ $375,000 contribution to the City.


Commissioner Kerwin noted staff is recommending some changes to the use permit itself, and he asked if those items were acceptable to the applicants.  Mr. Silvestri responded that he was not aware of any problems with them.


Mr. Silvestri noted that because of the sequencing of this project, the Planning Commission has not yet seen a specific application to develop the project as condominiums.  He said the development agreement should be considered with that in mind.


Commissioner Jameel asked Mr. Silvestri to elaborate on the applicants’ objections to being included in the HCP.  Mr. Silvestri responded that funding of the HCP appears to be an ongoing problem.  He noted the units are supposed to be affordable, so the concern is the possibility that HCP assessments will increase significantly in the future.


Commissioner Jameel suggested drafting provisions setting limitations on the HCP cost impacts.  Mr. Silvestri said the applicants were willing to consider such an arrangement.  Commissioner Jameel commented that it would be difficult to approve the development agreement without a resolution of the HCP issue.


Senior Planner Tune stated that anyone developing an administrative parcel in the Brisbane Acres is required to join the HCP, so these applicants were not being treated any differently.  He clarified that this parcel is part of the HCP, and said the fee is payable upon issuance of certificates of occupancy for each unit.  Senior Planner Tune acknowledged there has been discussion about increasing the annual HCP fee from $37.28 per unit to around $800 per year.  He added that City Manager Holstine indicated that the applicants’ $375,000 contribution might also be used for the HCP.


Commissioner Jameel said he understood the applicants’ concern was not about the annual fees, but about additional fees that could be imposed on parties to the HCP.  Mr. Silvestri clarified that the applicants were comfortable with the current assessment formula but did not want to commit to more.  


Commissioner Kerwin explained that the intent of the HCP was to spread the costs among all the developable parcels in Brisbane Acres.  He said the HCP managers have determined that the current assessment formula is not enough to pay the costs of operating the HCP.  He noted the Quarry development could bring as many as 400 new units, so the costs will be spread further when those units come on line.  However, if those developments never happen, the per-unit assessment would need to be higher because the group will be smaller.  Commissioner Kerwin added that the funding structure was intended to equitable and fair.


Commissioner Kerwin questioned the need to include Section 4 in the development agreement at all if there are regulations that already cover HCP requirements.


Commissioner Kerwin noted the first statement in the agenda report says, “Charles and Judy Ng request approval of the attached revised Development Agreement.”  He asked whether the idea of a development agreement had been suggested by the Ngs.  Mr. Silvestri said the agreement evolved out of discussions with staff.


Commissioner Kerwin expressed his opinion that the development agreement allows further project approvals to occur almost as a matter of course, without public review.  He said he was troubled by the possibility of undue influence if the City reaps a substantial benefit at the end. 


Commissioner Kerwin commented that although the development agreement lets the developer comply only with existing rules and regulations, the City has been involved in major effort to revise City ordinances and zoning regulations so they are consistent with the General Plan.  He observed that not only does the project design appear to meet current standards, but it also incorporates future standards the City is likely to adopt.


Commissioners discussed ways of revising Section 4 to limit HCP assessments to the per-unit formula currently in use.  Senior Planner Tune said he was not aware of any up-front contributions or fees beyond the annual fee.  Commissioner Jameel noted any changes to the HCP assessment structure will need to undergo a public review process.


Mr. Silvestri said he did not think the development agreement needed to address HCP participation at all.  He explained that the applicants’ concern was based on the prospect of large future cost increases.  He added that the applicants’ intent was that the $375,000 contribution to the City would serve as a cap on other costs.


Chairman Lentz asked what information will be gained from the soil borings and what precautions will be taken to prevent slides and erosion during the grading for the accessway.


Ray Rice, geotechnical engineer, URS, explained that the tests will help characterize the subsurface area, determine the stability of the landslide, and define the geotechnical parameters of the project design.  He described the proposed locations of the borings.  He discussed some of the mitigation measures to control rock slides and prevent movement.


Chairman Lentz asked how long the hillside will be exposed before the mitigation measures are implemented.  He expressed concern about the combination of weather and grading causing landslides.  Mr. Rice stated that the slope will be winterized to retard erosion using things like temporary rock bolts, netting, and plantings.  He estimated that it will take a few months to complete the soils investigations and issue a report, and the mitigation work can probably be completed during next year’s construction season.


Commissioner Jameel noted that the City Engineer will require erosion control measures for steep hillsides, and grading will not be permitted during winter months.


Commissioner Jameel confirmed that the main purpose of the soil borings is to define the geotechnical parameters, so that the design of mitigation measures can be refined and then implemented.  He noted there were conflicting opinions expressed at the last meeting about the proposed accessway through the steep upper section of the site.  Mr. Rice stated that the engineers re-evaluated the situation and concluded that the hand-dug pits could accomplish the same thing without grading the upper area.  


Based on the qualities of the soil and rocks at the site, Commissioner Jameel asked Mr. Rice if he considered the site buildable with a proper design.  Mr. Rice stated his opinion that the site is buildable, in spite of the existence of past landslides.  He said URS looked at surface morphology, air photos, and geological records, and concluded stabilization of the site is technically feasible. 


Commissioner Jameel asked if the old landslides were caused by grading of Bayshore Boulevard or whether the slope was just steep.  Mr. Rice said the original excavation was for the railroad, not for Bayshore Boulevard.  He noted there is evidence that an area to the south was used for excavation over the years, causing additional slumping.


Chairman Lentz invited comments from the City’s peer review consultant.


Ted Sayre, Cotton Shires & Associates, said he concurred with staff’s recommendations and conditions.  He cautioned that the timeframe of the project is still uncertain because the underlying conditions have not yet been determined.  He noted the soils investigations should be completed before next year’s rainy season.


Commissioner Hawawini said he recalled Mr. Sayre stating before that implementing the mitigation measures for this project will help stabilize the entire area.  Mr. Sayre noted the mitigation measures could help prevent cracking and movement from above.


Commissioner Jameel asked if Mr. Sayre considered the site suitable for development.  Mr. Sayre responded that he believed building was technically feasible with appropriate design parameters and mitigation. 


Philip Batchelder, San Bruno Mountain Watch, said he understood the applicants’ concern about defining the extent of future HCP obligations.  He acknowledged that as part of the HCP amendment process, there has been talk about significant assessment increases, possibly to as high as $800 per unit.  He said those calculations include the Northeast Ridge, but not the Quarry or this project.  Mr. Batchelder noted City Manager Holstine is taking the lead in trying to resolve funding issues.


Mr. Batchelder asked for clarification of the accessway being proposed for this project.  Senior Planner Tune said the earliest plans called for another loop into the upper area, but the applicants have decided to hand-dig trenches there instead.  He noted there will still be an accessway across the lower portion.


Mr. Batchelder noted the language on Pages G.1.17 and G.1.18 was revised to clarify the specific types of work and conditions for grading.  He expressed concern about allowing excavated materials to be cast down the slope, and he suggested requiring the debris to be removed and placed elsewhere.  He requested that the City Council direct the City Engineer to make this change explicit in the separate grading permit for the exploratory accessway, or require URS to come back with a revised recommendation on this issue.


Mr. Batchelder expressed concern about the bond to cover costs of restoring the slope if the project proves unworkable.  He said Thomas Reid Associates estimates the cost of replanting alone would be $60,000.  He urged the City to establish standards for revegetation, in consultation with appropriate experts, and then set a bond amount sufficient to cover restoring the soil, replanting, and long-term maintenance.  


Mr. Batchelder cautioned that there is a chance the proposed mitigation measures will make conditions worse instead of better.  He suggested asking the U.S. Geological Survey to comment on the geotechnical reports so the Council can make an informed decision. 


Mr. Batchelder said there is no question that this parcel will be subject to the HCP and annual assessments.  He objected to letting the developer go outside the confines of the HCP to arrange a deal that would be more favorable than that provided to other property owners.


Commissioner Jameel noted that if the site is an administrative parcel and subject to the HCP, the owners should be willing to pay the same share of HCP costs as other others.


Commissioner Kerwin pointed out there are negotiations in process with the Northeast Ridge, and potentially the Quarry, regarding future funding for the HCP.  He noted parcels in the Acres are not part of those discussions.  Commissioner Kerwin commented the Mr. Silvestri’s concerns are legitimate because of the possibility of opening the door to additional obligations.


Karen Evans Cunningham, resident of Tulare Street, said that while there are no general objections to the project, there are a number of concerns.  Ms. Cunningham asked what indemnity bonds or insurance will be required to pay for potential damage to existing homes.  She asked exactly what kinds of retaining walls are being proposed to mitigate landslides.  


Ms. Cunningham asked how the City can make sure graded hillsides are not exposed to winter rains.  She cited the example of another construction project in town that was not protected from erosion.  Commissioner Jameel responded that the City Engineer can require specific erosion control measures.  Ms. Cunningham recommended imposing those conditions on this project.


Ms. Cunningham commented the URS was one of the engineers involved in Terra Bay, and she expressed concern about the quality of the engineering work performed on hillsides there.  She stated there have been nine slides that fell onto the road in that area.


Commissioner Kerwin suggested that Ms. Cunningham address her concerns to the City Engineer.  He explained that the Planning Commission’s review is limited to certain issues, and grading decisions are made by the City Engineer.  He advised Ms. Cunningham to talk with the City Manager if she is not satisfied with the City Engineer’s answers.


Amy Dondy, Brisbane resident, said she was troubled by a couple items in the URS report.  First, she noted, the report finds it would be “impractical to stabilize the off-site landslide mass above the southern half of the site and recommends debris catchment devices to mitigate recurring debris slides or rock avalanches as the margins of this slide disintegrate.”  She asked what was meant by the slide “disintegrating.”  She expressed concern that the applicants were looking only at the project property rather than the surrounding area beyond the property boundary lines.


Ms. Dondy noted the City’s own consultant, Mr. Sayre, pointed out that the proposed mitigation measures may make the situation worse rather than better.  She observed that the potential hazards involve huge masses of land and rock movement, and she urged the City to avoid creating another La Conchita here.


Chairman Lentz invited a response from Mr. Rice.


Mr. Rice described the composition and materials proposed for the buried retaining wall.  He said the dimensions, depth, and spacing will be worked out once the underlying soils have been investigated.  He noted the end result will be a wall constructed on a series of shafts drilled into bedrock and connected at the surface with a concrete grade beam that pins the slope from that point on down.


Mr. Rice stated that there will be a second type of wall used in the project itself; that wall would be drilled into the slope with rock anchors, and the face would be covered with a reinforced concrete layer.  He added that there might be free-standing gravity walls or poured concrete walls as part of the structural elements.


Commissioner Hawawini asked about the possibility that excavation of the accessway will cause landslides and rock falls.  Mr. Rice expressed his opinion that large-scale slides are unlikely, but some sloughing of the cut slope and minor land movement may occur.


Mr. Rice commented that it is inappropriate to compare La Conchita with this situation because the La Conchita slope and slide are magnitudes larger.


Chairman Lentz clarified that there will be no grading in the area of the hand-dug trenches.  He asked how much dirt will be excavated from the trenches.  Mr. Rice replied that the trenches will be 4 feet by 4 feet, and the excavated dirt will be used to refill the trenches.


Chairman Lentz noted the soil excavated from the lower portion of the site should be used elsewhere on the site.  Mr. Rice agreed that on-site use would be best.


Mr. Rice said URS will have contingency plans to investigate various alternatives depending on the results of the soils boring.


Commissioner Jameel asked about the chance of this project impacting land above.  Mr. Rice commented that because it is unpractical to deal with hazards on property belonging to others, the engineers focused on designing mitigation to stabilize the slope within the site boundaries.  He noted those measures make land movement from above unlikely.  He pointed out the nearest house is quite a distance from the unstable area, so the project will have no impact on those neighbors.


Commissioner Jameel asked if Mr. Rice had worked on other projects in which developers were required to post a bond to pay for potential damage to neighbors, and Mr. Rice said none of his projects had such a bond.  


Commissioner Jameel asked Mr. Rice to comment on the slope stability problems at the Terra Bay development.  Mr. Rice stated that most of the instabilities were small debris slides into ravines; in those cases, the debris was removed and the areas were reconstructed.  He noted the debris slides were identified and mitigated during construction, and said he was unaware of any damage.


Mr. Sayre clarified that he did not mean to suggest in his report that implementation of the mitigation measures would have any significant negative impacts.  He agreed with Mr. Rice that a large-scale failure resulting from grading or excavation was very unlikely.  


Mr. Sayre observed that the soils borings could reveal new information that necessitates rethinking some of the proposed mitigation measures.  He expressed confidence that all these issues will be addressed as part of the process.


Commissioner Jameel expressed his opinion that the proposed mitigation will help stop the sliding and stabilize the slope.
Mr. Sayre pointed out there could still be small rock falls and sloughing, but that material will be captured in the catchment areas.


Commissioner Jameel asked if Mr. Sayre thought there was any danger to adjacent houses.  Mr. Sayre said the area to the east near the fire road is the most unstable slope, but there are no indications of upslope movement toward the houses. 


Chairman Lentz asked Mr. Sayre to elaborate on the proposal to require a bond for slope restoration in case the project does not get built.  Mr. Sayre responded that he has seen those problems in other cities and believed it would be appropriate to require a bond to address that contingency.  He said the bond amount should be sufficient to pay for corrective grading and replanting.


Commissioner Jameel asked what erosion control measures Mr. Sayre would recommend for the wintertime.  Mr. Sayre recommended requiring the applicants to submit an erosion control plan before October.  He noted the site has some loose rock, but little soil, so erosion is not likely to be a major problem.  He said he would work with the City Engineer and URS to develop appropriate mitigation measures such as netting and hydroseeding, as well as ways of dealing with the excavated soil.


Philip Batchelder commented that there are still serious issues that have not been addressed.  He questioned whether the negative declaration’s thresholds of significance should be based on Brisbane’s Municipal Code and General Plan provisions.  He recommended setting the bond amount using a diverse set of criteria, and he encouraged the City to ask the U.S. Geological Society for advice.


Mr. Silvestri noted that the CEQA process works well.  He remarked that he has never seen such scrutiny and peer review at this stage of such a small project.  He pointed out the CEQA guidelines require an analysis of “reasonably foreseeable physical changes in the environment caused by the project,” and he suggested focusing on reasonability.  Mr. Silvestri observed that the Ngs are not typical take-it-and-run speculative developers.  Rather, as owners of the shopping center, they have a vested interest in doing what is best for the community. 


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Kerwin moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Kerwin proposed dealing first with the negative declaration, and then the development agreement.


Commissioner Kerwin noted the Planning Commission first approved this project in November of 2003, and that approval was then been appealed, although there has been no evidence of any environmental consequences other than geotechnical issues.  However, when the City Council considered the appeal, some members of the public made unfounded allegations that the project will fill the lagoon with sediment and cause uphill houses to slide.  That caused the Council to order a peer geotechnical review, and that process resulted in the applicants hiring URS to conduct further study.  


Commissioner Kerwin commented that it was fortunate that this peer-reviewed study could address problems earlier in the process.  He noted after consulting with Thomas Reid Associates, it was decided that the best course of action would be to revise and recirculate the negative declaration to reflect the latest proposal.


Commissioner Kerwin observed that there was concurrence among all the professionals that the project is feasible and that additional soil borings need to be done to properly design the mitigation.  He said he was prepared to vote to recommend approval of the negative declaration and the use permit conditions proposed by staff.


Commissioner Hawawini said he was satisfied with the consultants’ analysis and the negative declaration.  He noted there is a process for additional study and review, and he agreed with Commissioner Kerwin that all relevant issues had been addressed.  He commented that the appeal process worked well in this case because it exposed issues that warranted further attention.  


Commissioner Hawawini added that the issue of an appropriate bond amount still needs to be addressed because $60,000 could be insufficient.


Commissioner Jameel noted that since the project first appeared before the Planning Commission, the applicants have satisfactorily addressed traffic concerns, parking requirements, and geotechnical issues.  He observed that the consultants agree that this is a buildable site, with proper engineering and design.  He added that he respects the opinion of Thomas Reid Associates regarding no significant habitat impacts.  He recommended approval of the negative declaration.


Chairman Lentz said he was impressed that all the engineering experts agree on the feasibility of the project and the need for further investigation in order to refine the best mitigation methods.


Chairman Lentz suggested dealing with the development agreement.  He proposed leaving Section 4 in and letting the City Council decide whether it should be retained or revised.  


Senior Planner Tune clarified that the Commission should make a recommendation on the environmental status of the project, which now includes the development agreement, before making a recommendation on the development agreement itself.


Commissioner Kerwin noted this long, drawn-out process has been costly for the applicants, and he advocated moving forward as rapidly as possible.


Commissioner Kerwin moved to recommend that the City Council adopt the mitigated negative declaration and additional use permit conditions as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.


Commissioner Hawawini noted City Attorney Toppel’s letter advises that the purpose of the development agreement is to protect the developer against any “change in the rules” after initial approval of development is granted.  He said Section 4 appears to contradict that intent.


Chairman Lentz observed that Section 4 does not require any more than the HCP agreement already requires.  Commissioner Hawawini questioned whether those provisions should be included at all.


Senior Planner Tune said the City Council can either accept or reject the Planning Commission’s recommendation, and the recommendation could include clarification from the City Attorney regarding Section 4.


Commissioner Kerwin noted that Mr. Silvestri stated the applicants were unwilling to accept the language in Section 4, but agreed to accept the current formula for HCP assessments.  He questioned the need to include the section at all, but recommended including verbiage acceptable to the applicants if the provision is included.  He suggested approving the development agreement with the caveat that Section 4 should either be deleted or revised to make it acceptable to the applicants.


Chairman Lentz recommended having the City Manager clarify the financial obligations the applicants will be incurring by signing the agreement.


After some discussion, commissioners concluded that Section 4 needed to be rewritten or deleted.


Commissioner Kerwin said he had a few other comments about the development agreement.  First, he objected to using the development agreement to exact additional cash that the City has no legal authority to exact.  He noted this project has been delayed and appealed, and the applicants deserve fair treatment.  He pointed out the project will add much-needed affordable units.


Commissioner Kerwin moved to recommend approval of the development agreement, with the understanding that Section 4 will be revised or deleted.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.


At 10:52 p.m., Commissioner Kerwin moved to continue the meeting for the time necessary to complete the agenda.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.


2.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  852 Humboldt Road; Variance V-1-05, Variances for new house’s entry stairwell with tower to exceed 20/30 ft. height limit and for garages (on Kings Road) to exceed 35 ft. height limit; Jerry Kuhel, applicant; Tim Garcia, owner; APN 007-442-170

Commissioner Jameel announced that he would not participate in the discussion or voting on this item, and he left the dais.


Senior Planner Tune recommended continuing this matter to June 9, at the applicant’s request.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing, but there were no members of the public who wished to comment.


Commissioner Kerwin moved to continue this matter to the June 9 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Jameel absent during voting).


3.
PUBLIC HEARING:  11, 21-27 & 55-400 Industrial Way; Sign Review SR-2-05; Sign Program including off-site directional/ identification sign; Reeder Walsh and Paul Ewen, The Art Sign company, applicant; Brisbane-Bayshore Properties/Sierra Hotel Management Corp., owner; APN 005-310-010, -020, -070 & -100, 005-312-070, -100, -110 & -120, 005-320-020 & 005-340-080


Commissioner Jameel returned to the dais.  Senior Planner Tune presented the item.  Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing, noting that the applicant was not present and that there were no members of the public who wished to comment.


Commissioner Kerwin moved to continue this matter to the June 9 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS
1.
8 Thomas Avenue; Habitat Conservation Plan Compliance HCP-1-05, Mitigated Negative Declaration for single-family residence and off-site sidewalks; Nelson Cheung, applicant; Qing He Zhang, owner; APN 007-350-340


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant proposes to build a single-family house on a vacant parcel within the HCP’s jurisdiction, triggering environmental review.  Staff prepared a mitigated negative declaration based on the conclusion that any significant environmental impacts can be sufficiently mitigated.  Senior Planner Tune noted mitigation measures include directing light downward to limit glare, controlling construction dust, following state protocols for protecting human remains and archaeological resources found at the site, having a properly licensed professional oversee the project to ensure that all geotechnical investigations and recommendations are properly implemented, and requiring an acoustical analysis to reduce exposure to traffic noise.  Senior Planner Tune acknowledged that the proposal raises other issues pertaining to ridgeline development and view protection, which the mitigated negative declaration addresses but does not find to be significant enough to require more control than the standard regulations now in effect.


Senior Planner Tune recommended that the Planning Commission take comments on the proposed mitigated negative declaration.  He said written comments will be accepted up to the May 31 deadline, and no action will be taken until after that time.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the site is characterized as a ridge or open space.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the Open Space Plan includes an exhibit that identifies a ridgeline going through this property.  He said the City Council adopted the Brisbane Acres zoning regulations, which specifically talk about regulating ridgeline development that would impact public views of San Bruno Mountain.  Senior Planner Tune noted this particular property does not impact any public views of the mountain, although it may impact private views east toward the Bay and beyond.  Based on this, staff concluded that the parcel’s ridgeline location would not be considered a significant impact.


Commissioner Hawawini asked whether cities can adopt regulations to protect private views.  He noted having a view can add considerably to a property’s value.  Senior Planner Tune said a number of cities have attempted to regulate views, but Brisbane’s City Council has made a conscious decision to avoid that approach.


Commissioner Hawawini expressed concern about precedents set by the City in not pursuing enforcement against those who do work without permits.  He said the applicant began grading without permits, but then worked with the City Engineer to come into compliance.  He reported that another property owner in the vicinity may have done grading without authorization.


Commissioner Kerwin commented that people who undertake work without building permits can be penalized by double permit fees, but the City’s enforcement powers regarding grading are limited because a court process is necessary to impose fines for violations of the grading ordinance.  He gave a few examples of difficult enforcement actions.  Commissioner Kerwin added that getting compliance from the start is a better approach.


Commissioner Kerwin said the purpose of the hearing is to take oral comments from people who do not want to submit comments in writing by the May 31 deadline.


Commissioner Hawawini commented that the previous grading is relevant to this project because it might have made a difference in the conditions that were imposed.


Chairman Lentz observed that there were no plans in the meeting packet except the site plans.  Senior Planner Tune reported that the applicant had submitted revised building permit plans; he said commissioners will receive copies before the meeting to consider HCP compliance.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and welcomed comments from the applicant.


Nelson Cheung, applicant, acknowledged responsibility for the unauthorized grading.  He explained that the first occasion was when he used a mini-excavator to remove iceplant, a project he did not consider “grading.”  The second time, he said, he did not think he needed a grading permit to put in a driveway to access the lot.  He clarified that his intent was to build a Mediterranean-style house for his parents and his family.  Mr. Cheung stated that the proposed project is his best effort to improve the property and provide attractive landscaping.   He asked the City to let the project go forward.


Commissioner Hawawini asked about the heavy equipment currently on the lot.  Mr. Cheung said the equipment belonged to him.  He noted the items will be stored on the lot until the construction is completed.


Mr. Cheung pointed out that the plans call for a comfortable house built with high-end materials.  He noted each of the four bedrooms is a large suite, and the views are of the mountain behind and water below.


Chairman Lentz reviewed the site plan, and the applicant pointed out the garage and key features.  


Chairman Lentz noted the Planning Commission received letters from some of the neighbors objecting to the project, and he urged Mr. Cheung to consider modifying the design to accommodate some of their concerns.  Mr. Cheung noted there are two large pine trees next door blocking views, and he said he would talk with the neighboring property owner about having them removed.  Chairman Lentz recommended replacing the trees with new trees elsewhere on the lot.


Mr. Cheung said there are low-hanging power lines running over the property that could be hazardous, but the City Engineer advised him that he could not put the power lines underground until the plans are approved.  Mr. Cheung said he offered to improve the road and deposit $20,000 in lieu of having to post a bond.  He added that he had to revise the plans once already after he found out the City no longer exempted 400 square feet of garage space from the floor area ratio.


Commissioner Hawawini commented that the configuration of the house is not an issue to people in the community.  He said the primary concern raised in the emails and letters is whether the City should allow any building on this ridgeline lot within the boundaries of the HCP.


Chairman Lentz encouraged the applicant to consider the revising the plans.  The applicant stated he was not willing to do more revisions.  He said he would plant trees and vegetation to provide butterfly habitat.  


Commissioner Kerwin clarified that the purpose of the hearing was to determine whether or not the applicant’s proposal complies with the HCP.  He noted the proposal will have to come back if any changes are made.


Storrs Hoen stated that he had two points about the position of the house along the ridgeline.  First, he noted, the house violates the Municipal Code provision requiring structures in Brisbane Acres to be placed below ridgelines to preserve public views of San Bruno Mountain.  He said the Planning Commission has interpreted “public views” to mean views from City park lands or collector streets.  Using the telephone poles at the top of San Bruno Avenue as a measurement, Mr. Hoen pointed out that the proposed house will block views of the mountain from City streets and from the lagoon.


Mr. Hoen said the proposed project is not consistent with the General Plan or the Open Space Plan.  He noted that while these documents are not laws, they express the way people in the community want Brisbane to grow.  He cited General Plan Policy 17, directing the City to maintain ridgelines in their open state, and Policy 19, to preserve and enhance views of the mountain and the Bay.  Mr. Hoen argued that this house will occlude public views of both the mountain and the Bay.


Mr. Hoen drew attention to Page 12 of the Open Space Plan.  He said that the plan did not identify this parcel as one the City should acquire, but the document explains that the selection criteria did not include ridgelines because there were other ways to protect ridgelines, such as placement of houses in less obtrusive places.


Mr. Hoen clarified that the neighbors did not want to deprive Mr. Cheung of his right to build, but they did want him to move the house farther down on the site and consider reducing its size and height to make it fit it better with its surroundings.


Commissioner Hawawini commented that from the photos, it appears the home would obstruct views anywhere on the site.  Mr. Hoen objected to the height.  He said Mr. Cheung told his neighbors the house would be about as tall as his tool shed, but the proposed building is much taller.


Chairman Lentz thanked Mr. Hoen for his comments and said the points he raised will be addressed when the project comes back.


Philip Batchelder, San Bruno Mountain Watch, stated that he did not know Mr. Cheung, so his remarks should not be taken personally.  He clarified that people recognize that Mr. Cheung has a right to build something, but his project should comply with the Open Space Plan and General Plan.  He noted one of the nine criteria used to identify valuable open space was “forms a portion of a significant ridgeline,” but six other criteria were deemed more important for identifying land the City should consider acquiring.  Mr. Batchelder disputed the staff’s inference that this parcel is unimportant because it was not identified as one of the most valuable parcels on the open space map.


Mr. Batchelder acknowledged that studies indicate the parcel has no butterfly habitat.  He said the HCP lays out a specific process for changing the unplanned parcels in the lower, degraded area of Brisbane Acres into planned parcels, and those tasks include specific things that should be done before grading.  He noted the illegal grading violates federal law, and the applicant escaped with no penalties.  Mr. Batchelder cautioned that these dangerous precedents should be avoided.  He recommended enacting strong ordinances to give the City more enforcement tools, especially for repeat offenders.


Mr. Batchelder called into question the work done by Thomas Reid Associates, and urged the City not to rely on that firm to gauge the biological impacts of the project.  He noted Thomas Reid did only one survey of the property, after it was graded, and they did not report the violation to the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.  Mr. Batchelder expressed his opinion that this project should not be endorsed as complying with the HCP.  


Mr. Batchelder noted the negative declaration uses as a threshold of significance non-compliance with the San Bruno Mountain Area HCP.  He suggested suitable penalties, as determined by the plan operator, might bring the project into compliance.


Mr. Batchelder said that in reviewing the landscaping plans and the plant schedule, he noticed a number of problems.  For instance, the applicant proposes 32 one-gallon plants planted 12 inches on center, too close to each other to allow the plants to thrive.  He said there were numerous errors in the spelling of plant names.  Mr. Batchelder acknowledged the applicant’s efforts to incorporate native vegetation and other appropriate plant choices, but suggested reworking the plant schedule.  He recommended getting Thomas Reid to comment on the plant schedule and requiring all native plants to be propagated from local sources.


Mr. Batchelder urged Mr. Cheung to consider revising his plans to bring the project into compliance with the HCP.


Mr. Cheung observed that most people seem to be concerned about the building, and he said he understood the building was not up for review at this meeting.  He noted lot coverage in Brisbane Acres is only 25 percent, so there is not too much that can be done within the City’s setbacks, maximum height, and square footage limitations.  He said his building is situated on the downslope, which is the best way to preserve views.  Mr. Cheung added that his architect designed the house to fit within Brisbane’s parameters, and he objected to additional restrictions.


Mr. Cheung stated that he had receipts showing that he removed iceplant without excavating soil.  He insisted he did not know that iceplant removal was considered grading.  He added that he followed Thomas Reid Associates’ advice to plant native grasses.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Commission, Commissioner Kerwin moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Senior Planner Tune said this matter will be renoticed after the close of the public comment period.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


None.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


None.  

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Kerwin moved to adjourn to June 9, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel, and the meeting was adjourned at 12:05 a.m.
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